
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

April 29, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, April 29, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  
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Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Rick Wittgren (BKD), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Michael Moskal (Accounting Manager)  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve two Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the February 26, 2020 Board meeting
2. Skyport Request for Hangar Use – Hill Society Event
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that first quarter 2020 CXY operations totaled 5,133, which is flat vs. 2019.  MDT operations for first quarter 2020 totaled 11,004, up 1% vs. first quarter 2019.  Air cargo tonnage was down 11% for first quarter 2020, resulting primarily from the FedEx operation with Amazon.  Flight activity was up 4.4% over budget.  MDT enplanements were pacing slightly ahead of the 2020 budget until late February.  There was a huge decline in passenger activity after social distancing became a requirement on March 16th.  Since early March, traffic at MDT is down 97%, and down 95% nationwide.  
Marketing Update:  All advertising, contracts and projects were suspended.  The social media presence has been reduced limiting posts to mostly updates.  The Susquehanna Club and Information Desk were closed.  Frequent flier surveys are being done every few weeks.  Sixty percent of companies plan to start flying again within the next few months.  This will be monitored closely.  Staff is working on a “When you are ready to fly again” message for this summer. 

Looking Ahead (Optimistic):  Many people will be ready to travel again as life normalizes.  Those in overworked industries will want to get away.  Some companies are still doing well right now.  Travel has recovered quickly from other health issues.  Fuel is cheap and fares will be low. HIA is a small airport and will be a much more attractive option than a densely packed terminal.

Looking Ahead (Pessimistic):  The economic impact is unlike anything we have seen since after 9/11.  Airlines are parking hundreds of aircraft.  International travel restriction may stay in place.  In-flight social distancing may be required, and airlines will need to de-densify aircrafts.  In the future will large sales meetings and business conventions be considered necessary or a health risk?  There may be new health requirements to fly (temperature checks, health certification).  
Forecast:  Forecasting a slow, but gradual, return of traffic during the rest of 2020, a decline of 60% vs. 2019.  There is a rebound expected as we get into the 4th quarter.  Frontier will exit the market.  Allegiant will not see a return of Myrtle Beach service.  We are anticipating Sarasota and Nashville will return in June.  American Airlines flights to Boston and Dallas will return in July.  United Airlines will be RJ’s only to Chicago and Dulles.  Atlanta returns once a day in June on Delta. 
Executive Committee: 

a)
 Revised 2020 Revenue and Spending:  Mr. Edwards reviewed the COVID-19 Response Plan.  He said that in early March, spending was limited to only essential expenses, a hiring freeze was imposed, and travel and training were frozen.  The Susquehanna Club and Information Desk were closed, and disinfecting operations with Flagship were prioritized. On March 16th social distancing and modified staff work schedules were enacted. On March 25th, daily incident command briefings and critical inventory began.  Restrooms, non-critical escalators and travellators were closed.  Surface wipes and hand sanitizers were placed throughout the terminal, and implementation of a recovery plan began.  On April 1st, a pay freeze was imposed with a savings of $40,550 through December. On April 7th, all parking was consolidated into the garage at $10 per day.  On April 14th, SARAA was notified of a CARES Act award totaling $9,960,050, which is broken down as follows:  MDT $9,841,050; CXY $69,000; FCRA $30,000; and GRA $20,000.  On April 15th staff met with all departments to finalize comprehensive budget cuts.
Deferred $2.3 million in O&M Expenses:  The heavy hitters include Maintenance/Grounds, Building, Garage--$753,494; Engineering/Utilities--$263,023; Marketing--$240,250; GA Airports--$240,248; and Parking--$233,151.  

Deferred $1.8 million in Capital Investments:  The heavy hitters include Finance Software--$550,000; Building 513 Boiler Replacement--$499,271; Refurbish Passenger Boarding Bridge B5--$420,000; BHS Controls Upgrade:  $300,000.

Reduce Payroll by $303,000:  Beginning in May, an All Staff Furlough will be implemented in which all employees will take one unpaid day off per pay period.  A hiring freeze began in March 2020.  A pay freeze began in April 2020.  A travel and training freeze were implemented.  The SARAA HR Committee met via teleconference on April 21st.   The payroll savings through 12/31/20 is $303,188.  

Revised 2020 Revenue and Spending:
Revenue:  There is an anticipated decline of $11.5 million between April and December.  This is based on a revised forecast of 305,000 enplanements (down 60% vs. 2019).

Expenses:  Identified $6.1 million in spending cuts.  Deferred $2.3 million from M&O; deferred $1.8 million from Capital Projects; removed $1.7 million as no revenue sharing for 2020; removed $303,000 due to employee furlough program.
Cares Funding:  $9.9 million for payroll, debt service and any lawful spending.

Net Variance:  The Net Variance of $4 million in cash/CARES monies will be applied to 2021 budget.

Coverage:  The revised coverage account is 1.59 from 1.72.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the revised cost savings measures.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
2019 Audit Report:   Mr. Wittgren reported that BKD issued a clean, unmodified financial audit for fiscal year 2019.  There were no adjustments proposed as a result of the audit, and no internal control matters to report.  There were no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses to report.  The highlights include: four auditor’s reports were issued, all were Unmodified.  Total assets increased $587,000, primarily the result of an increase in capital assets of $2.1 million resulting from construction in progress increasing $3 million related to substantial projects.  Total liabilities decreased $6.7 million, primarily the result of making principal payments on long-term debt of $4.6 million and a decrease in construction related accounts payable of $1.9 million.  Income from operations before depreciation expense was $9.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2019, compared to $9.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2018, while the total change in net position was $7.3 million and $35.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2019 and 2018 respectively.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the 2019 audit report.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  


c)
Ratify Insurance Broker/General Insurance:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the selection of the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. to enter into an agreement to solicit, evaluate and negotiate favorable insurance coverages and provide insurance advisory services for SARAA, and to authorize the Executive Director to sign an agreement for Gallagher to act as SARAA’s insurance broker for all insurances excluding workers compensation.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co. will continue as SARAA’s workers compensation broker.  The brokerage changes will be effective with our insurance renewals for the year beginning October 1, 2020.  Five firms submitted RFQ’s.  A four-member airport staff committee, two from the finance department, the property manager and the human resource manager independently evaluated and scored the RFQ’s.  The RFQ’s received and evaluated were Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., Alliant Insurance Services, Inc., The Graham Company, Murray Insurance Associates, and Hoaster Gebhard & Co.  The consensus of the committee is that Gallagher had the most qualified proposal.  Gallagher and Hoaster will be compensated on a commission only basis from the insurance companies.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board ratify the selection of  Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. of Mt. Laurel, New Jersey to enter into an agreement to solicit, evaluate and negotiate favorable insurance coverages and provide insurance advisory services for SARAA and to authorize the Executive Director to sign an agreement for Gallagher to act as SARAA’s insurance broker for all insurances excluding workers compensation.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co. of Lebanon, Pennsylvania will continue as SARAA’s workers compensation broker.  The brokerage changes will be effective with our insurance renewals for the year beginning October 1, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and was approved with a Roll Call Vote with twelve members voting for the motion and one member voting against the motion.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Mann, Mr. Rodgers, Mr. Tate and Ms. Van Newkirk voted for the motion.  Mr. Libhart voted against the motion.

d)  
Shuttle Bus Financing:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to sign documents to finance the purchase of a shuttle bus by signing a four-year capital equipment lease/purchase with Santander Bank for monthly payments of $3,100.27.  Payments would commence in May 2021.  The Board previously approved the purchase of a 19-passenger bus on January 29th, 2020.  The bus is expected to be delivered in May.  Santander Bank’s equipment financing department has proposed a tax-exempt Municipal/Purchase Agreement.  There would be 36 monthly payments until April 2024.  Santander Bank has the most advantageous financing @2.19% for four-year financing.  Quotes were received from three other financial institutions.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that that the Board allow the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign documents to finance the purchase of a shuttle bus by signing a four-year capital equipment lease/purchase with Santander Bank, Huntingdon Beach, California for monthly payments of $3,100.27.  Payments would commence in May 2021.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and approved with a Roll Call vote with twelve members voting for the motion and one member abstaining.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Mann, Mr. Rodgers, Mr. Tate, and Ms. Van Newkirk voted for the motion.  Mr. Hume abstained.  

Airport Operations:

a)
Ratification/Acquire Used ARFF Vehicle:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to ratify the purchase of one 2002 Oshkosh Aircraft Rescue Firefighting (ARFF) apparatus from the Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority (MWAA) for a price not to exceed $25,000, with an additional $15,000 for needed repairs, preventative maintenance, and radios.  The current ARFF apparatus fleet includes two 1500-gallon ARFF trucks that are 18-22 years old.  The proposed 2002 Oshkosh is in good condition with an estimated 10 years of additional service life in it.  The vehicle is being sold by MWAA as they update their fleet and is available immediately.  This purchase will provide the redundancy necessary with our aging ARFF fleet and increasing downtime to maintain the Airport’s ARFF index.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board ratify the purchase of one Aircraft Firefighting Apparatus from the Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority (MWAA) for a price not to exceed $25,000, with an additional $15,000 for needed repairs, preventative maintenance, and radios.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
Resolution for Authority to Sign Grant Documents:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve a resolution authorizing the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all agreements entered with the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Transportation.  The Bureau of Aviation requires that a resolution be on file identifying the officials authorized to electronically sign agreements with the Commonwealth.  This resolution will be valid for up to ten years.  This resolution has been coordinated with the grant administrator at the Bureau of Aviation.  The approval of this resolution does not commit or obligate any SARAA funding. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a resolution authorizing the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all agreements entered with the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Transportation.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.

c)
Survey Permit Elevations, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Herbert Roland and Grubic for an amount not to exceed $4,668 to conduct a survey to site a water level gauge in the North 29 detention pond.  SARAA recently received an amended Water Obstruction and Encroachment Permit from the PA DEP for the Post Run Sluice Gate.  A requirement of the permit was to set metrics and develop an Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Manual to operate the Post Run sluice gate during flooding events.  The main metric to adhere to O&M Manual procedures is the volume of water through the Post Run culvert.  A water level gauge will allow SARAA maintenance personnel to calculate and adjust the flow in accordance with the O&M Manual and amended permit.  This project has been included in the engineering department’s operating budget.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Herbert Roland and Grubic, Inc. of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, for an amount not to exceed $4,668 to conduct a survey to site a water level gauge in the North 29 detention pond and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contracts and related documents,  The motion was seconded Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

d)
Stormwater Compliance, GA Airports: Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $13,600 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater Permits.  SARAA has a regulatory requirement to accomplish an annual stormwater compliance evaluation in accordance with the NPDES permits issued by the PA Department of Environmental Protection.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of each of the airport’s stormwater outfalls.  In January 2020, SARAA requested cost proposals from Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. (GTA) and Urban Engineers.  It is recommended that GTA provide these professional services based on the lowest cost proposal, successful performance of similar work at HIA, and an ongoing business relationship since 2011.  The cost of this work was included in the line items for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2020 Operating budget. 

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $13,600 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater Permits, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents. The motion was seconded by Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call.
e)
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  Mr. Edwards said that this item is being removed from the agenda.  He said that at the Committee meeting on Friday, staff recommended that the bids be rejected.  However, the Committee wanted to proceed with the project and fund it this year.  After talking with the engineer after the meeting, it was discovered that additional items need to be added to this project.  Therefore, this project will be presented for approval at the May Board meeting.

f)
Amazon.com Services LLC/Short Term Ground Leases:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the SARAA Board to ratify two Ground Lease Agreements between SARAA and Amazon.com Services LLC, and to authorize the Executive Director or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the ground lease.  Amazon.com Services LLC will lease two parcels of unoccupied land at the old terminal building at Capital City Executive Airport to park trailers.  The first 37,800 square foot parcel is at 90 Lewisberry Road.  The second parcel is 50,000 square feet and is a parking lot located across the street from the old terminal building at CXY.  The two new ground leases will be on a month to month basis with a 30-day written notice by either party.  Monthly rent for Lewisberry Road will be $1,575.  Monthly rent for the other parcel will be $2,083.33.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board ratify two Ground Lease Agreements between SARAA and Amazon.com Services LLC, and to authorize the Executive Director or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the ground lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Mann and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through March):   Mr. Edwards reported that the first quarter 2020 was strong and puts SARAA in a good position going forward.  Year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $7 million vs. the $7.6 million budgeted, down 7.1%.  The month of March is where the downward decline of revenues begins, down almost 24%.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $4.6 million vs. the budgeted amount of $4.9 million, or 7% under budget, resulting from having a mild winter.  Net Operating Revenue was $2.4 million.   After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $965,995.  The bond coverage ratio is healthy at 1.54, compared to the requirement of 1.25.  SARAA is in a very strong financial position through March.  On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, there is almost a 50% decline in enplaned passengers when comparing March 2020 vs. March 2019.  This had a significant impact on concession and rental car revenues.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is down almost 8% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales were down 4% year-to-date.  The rental cars are not doing any business now so this number will change significantly next month.  Total Variable Revenue is down 6.26%.  Total SARAA Parking Revenue was $252,000 for March 2020 vs. $849,509 in March 2019, down 70.29%.  SARAA’s Liquidity Position includes a Maintenance & Operations Reserve, a Renewal & Replacement Reserve, a Coverage Account, Capital Improvement Account, Revenue Account, Petty Cash, and Parking Revenue Account.  This results in $10.2 million in unrestricted cash reserves.  Calculating Days Cash on Hand using average daily expenses of $53,000 as of the approved budget, there is 191 days Cash on Hand.  When the Debt Service is subtracted out, there is 122 days Cash on Hand.   With the revised cost that the Board approved today, there are 133 days Cash on Hand after taking out debt service.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, the numbers look consistent with what was seen in the past.  However, these numbers will change as most of concessions and airlines will be deferring payment to the Airport Authority for rest of this year.  American Airlines is behind $413,000 for their common use space rent for two invoices.  A representative of American Airlines said they have not received the two invoices so Finance resubmitted them.  Staff has not received any guidance as when they will send the remittance.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
FAA AIP Funded Projects:   The Governor has lifted the restrictions on construction, allowing them to go back to work on May 1st.  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The restart date is being coordinated.
  
Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor will mobilize on May 4th.
SARAA Funded AIP Equipment Acquisition & Design Projects: Work continues on six projects:  two equipment acquisitions and four design projects.
SARAA Funded Projects (four continuing):

Water Plant PFOS Upgrade

Airport Drive Phase 2 (late summer start)
Safety Improvement CXY Control Tower (late summer start)

Demolish Buildings 26 & 96 (Bid Opening – October 6th)
Work has been suspended or stopped on all other projects.

Board Member Comments:

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts especially relating to what is going on with COVID-19.  A letter will be sent to staff thanking them.  He also thanked Mr. Winfield for his efforts.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard asked about the RFP for advocacy.  Mr. Stevens said that this has been pulled out of the budget as part of the expense cuts related to COVID-19.  He will send out a memo to the selection committee with options in terms of what to do next.  The Board suggested proceeding with the existing proposals and moving forward when we can.
Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk encouraged communications with the GA Airports concerning the current situation with the pandemic and how it is affecting SARAA.  She also suggested that an update should be included in the Barnstormers’ newsletter.
Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said that SARAA needs to consider both in the short and long-term how the airport is going to position itself in the new normal at least until there is a vaccine.   

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, May 27, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:46 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer


PAGE  
6

